# The History and Evolution of North Korea's Space Capabilities

AUTHOR
Takaaki Yamamoto

A Report of the CSIS Aerospace Security Project

CSIS | CENTER FOR STRATEGIC & INTERNATIONAL STUDIES

# The History and Evolution of North Korea's Space Capabilities

AUTHOR
Takaaki Yamamoto

A Report of the CSIS Aerospace Security Project



### **About CSIS**

The Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS) is a bipartisan, nonprofit policy research organization dedicated to advancing practical ideas to address the world's greatest challenges.

Thomas J. Pritzker was named chairman of the CSIS Board of Trustees in 2015, succeeding former U.S. senator Sam Nunn (D-GA). Founded in 1962, CSIS is led by John J. Hamre, who has served as president and chief executive officer since 2000.

CSIS's purpose is to define the future of national security. We are guided by a distinct set of values—nonpartisanship, independent thought, innovative thinking, cross-disciplinary scholarship, integrity and professionalism, and talent development. CSIS's values work in concert toward the goal of making real-world impact.

CSIS scholars bring their policy expertise, judgment, and robust networks to their research, analysis, and recommendations. We organize conferences, publish, lecture, and make media appearances that aim to increase the knowledge, awareness, and salience of policy issues with relevant stakeholders and the interested public.

CSIS has impact when our research helps to inform the decisionmaking of key policymakers and the thinking of key influencers. We work toward a vision of a safer and more prosperous world.

CSIS does not take specific policy positions; accordingly, all views expressed herein should be understood to be solely those of the author(s).

© 2025 by the Center for Strategic and International Studies. All rights reserved.

Center for Strategic & International Studies 1616 Rhode Island Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20036 202-887-0200 | www.csis.org

## Acknowledgements

The author would like to thank Kari Bingen, Clayton Swope, Ellen Kim, Jacob Bradley, Chase Harward, Hunter Hallman, Phillip Meylan, Madison Bruno, Kelsey Hartman, Sabina Hung, William H. Taylor, Yasuhito Fukushima, and Asaki Asami for their support.

This report is made possible by general support to CSIS. No direct sponsorship contributed to this report.

### **Contents**

Introduction	1
A Brief History of North Korea in Space	3
North Korean Space Policy and Organizations	6
Sanctions Against North Korea	9
North Korea's Space Capabilities	11
North Korea's Counterspace Capabilities	18
Regional Relationships	21
Conclusion	24
About the Author	26
Endnotes	27

## Introduction

n 2025, there are more satellites and systems in space than ever before, providing numerous services, information, and capabilities to people worldwide. The European Space Agency (ESA) and more than 10 countries, including North Korea, have the ability to launch their own satellites, and more than 90 countries are active in space, with over 2,900 satellites launched in 2023 alone. Many of these systems are for civilian purposes and are built and operated by private companies, not governments.

Alongside this private sector focus on space, there is a growing trend within NATO and in many individual countries to recognize outer space as a warfighting and operational domain. Countries are developing anti-satellite (ASAT) weapons that hinder the utilization of space by others. For example, China and Russia conducted destructive direct-ascent (DA) ASAT tests targeting their own satellites in 2007 and 2021, respectively. Russia's 2022 invasion of Ukraine sparked even further governmental interest in space activities when SpaceX's Starlink satellite constellation provided a significant frontline advantage to Ukraine's military. Outer space is increasingly important-both economically and militarily–for many countries, and North Korea is no exception.

North Korea's space program dates back to the 1980s. The Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK) has emphasized the development of space for peaceful purposes through manufacturing and launching of satellites as a symbol of advances in modern science and technology and national power. The country claims to be promoting science, technology, and economic growth through space development.<sup>2</sup> But the nation has other, less peaceful goals for its development of space: In

1987, then-leader Kim Jong-il ordered the acquisition of the capability to attack against the United States and the production of satellites, according to a former senior North Korean official.<sup>3</sup>

Since its first attempt to launch a satellite in 1998, North Korea has carried out nine more launches, successfully putting three satellites into orbit. Though the country has often emphasized its peaceful use of outer space, the United Nations Security Council considers these launches as a cover for the development of intercontinental ballistic missiles (ICBMs) and has imposed sanctions on Pyongyang in response. The sanctions seem not to have lessened the country's resolve, however, and North Korea has been openly testing ICBMs since 2017.

Kim Jong-un, who came to power in 2012, announced his intention for North Korea to develop space science and technology and to launch more advanced satellites-including communication satellites-under the strategic line of carrying out economic construction and building nuclear armed forces simultaneously.4 North Korea introduced its first five-year plan for space development in 2012 and its second in 2016, indicating its intention to launch many more satellites, including earth observation and geostationary satellites.<sup>5</sup>

North Korea's space program became even more active following the 2021 announcement of a five-year plan for the advancement of defense science and the development of weapon systems, including the acquisition of information, surveillance and reconnaissance (ISR) capabilities.<sup>6</sup> Following a successful reconnaissance satellite launch in 2023, Kim Jong-un declared that the country had both an "eye" that could see and a "fist" that could strike across the world, implying the joint use of reconnaissance satellites and ICBMs against adversaries such as the United States.<sup>7</sup>

Current North Korean satellite imagery is not of a high enough resolution to make a significant contribution to the country's military capabilities.8 However, the war in Ukraine has precipitated a renewed relationship between Russia and North Korea, and their ties related to space technologies have strengthened. Since the imposition of sanctions on Russia following its invasion of Ukraine, experts believe that Russia has probably provided North Korea with missile technology and components, and in return Russia has received DPRK-manufactured munitions.9 Russian assistance could enhance North Korea's space capabilities in the coming years.

Furthermore, North Korea remains skilled in electronic warfare and cyberattacks, including a November 2024 South Korean military reconnaissance drone crash caused by North Korean GPS interference and a May 2024 cyber operation targeting aerospace and defense companies.<sup>10</sup> In addition to committing financial crimes that provide revenue for the country's missile development programs, North Korea's cyber operations are used to gather information on adversaries' space technologies, including missile systems and satellite technology.11

This report outlines the history of North Korea's space program, the country's space and counterspace capabilities, and its relationships with Russia, China, and Iran. It includes a discussion of the objectives of North Korea's space launches and satellite operations. It also examines North Korea's future space developments and the potential threat they poses to the international community.

# **A Brief History of North Korea in Space**

hina established diplomatic relations with the United States in 1979, and in the 1980s, China deepened the relationship due to their mutual cooperation against the Soviet Union.<sup>12</sup> At the same time, the Soviet Union and the Gorbachev administration also improved its relations with the United States, bringing about the end of the Cold War in 1989.<sup>13</sup> As a result, the reliability of the China-North Korea and the Soviet-North Korea alliances as deterrents against the United States declined. Some analysts have suggested that these shifting geopolitical dynamics led North Korea to acquire the current state's war-deterrence and war-readiness capabilities by manufacturing its own satellites and weapons instead of relying on its allies for them.<sup>14</sup>

After overcoming the technical difficulties of multistaging, engine clustering, guidance, airframe design, and development, as well as the economic turmoil that it was facing in the 1990s, North Korea made its first attempt to place a satellite into orbit in 1998. The launch was conducted at the Tonghae Satellite Launching Ground on the country's east coast, on a variant of the Taepodong-1, an intermediate-range ballistic missile (IRBM).<sup>15</sup> Although North Korea claimed to have successfully orbited a satellite, the United States believed the launch failed. 16 Two other failed launches took place from the Tonghae launch site in July 2006 and April 2009, using Taepodong-2, the successor to the Taepodong-1, and Unha-2, a launch vehicle believed to be a variant of the Taepodong-2.17

In April 2012, after the establishment of the Kim Jong-un regime, North Korea attempted another launch that failed, this time using the Unha-3, another launch vehicle believed to be a variant of the Taepodong-2, from the newly completed Sohae Satellite Launching Ground on the country's west coast.18 In December 2012, the country successfully orbited its first satellite using the Unha-3 rocket, but signals from the satellite were never independently observed. In February 2016, North Korea successfully placed a second satellite into orbit, again using the Unha-3 rocket, but again, satellite signals were never detected.19

The country's 2021 announcement of a five-year plan aimed at advancing defense science including the development of weapons systems and technology for military reconnaissance and information-gathering-marked an even more active stage for North Korea's space program.<sup>20</sup> In April 2022, Kim Jong-un inspected North Korea's official space agency, the National Aerospace Development Administration (NADA), and the Sohae Satellite Launching Ground, emphasizing the strategic importance of reconnaissance satellites in enhancing the state's war-deterrence and war-readiness capabilities.21

In November 2023, North Korea successfully launched its first military-reconnaissance satellite, the Malligyong-1, into orbit on the Chollima-1, which has a larger payload than the earlier Unha rockets, following two failed launch attempts in May and August 2023.<sup>22</sup> Following the successful launch, Kim Jong-un stated the country would launch three additional military spy satellites in 2024.<sup>23</sup>

Table 1: North Korean Satellite Launch Attempts

Date	Carried Rocket	Satellite	Launch Site	Launch Results
August 1998	Called Taepodong-1	Kwangmyongsong-1	Tonghae	Third stage failed
July 2006*	Called Taepodong-2	-	Tonghae	First stage failed
April 2009	Unha-2	Kwangmyongsong-2	Tonghae	Third stage failed
April 2012	Unha-3	Kwangmyongsong-3	Sohae	First stage failed
December 2012	Unha-3	Kwangmyongsong-3 Unit 2	Sohae	Success (No satellite signals detected)
February 2016	Unha-3	Kwangmyongsong-4	Sohae	Success (No satellite signals detected)
May 2023	Chollima-1	Malligyong-1	Sohae	Second stage failed
August 2023	Chollima-1	Malligyong-1	Sohae	Third stage failed
November 2023	Chollima-1	Malligyong-1	Sohae	Success
May 2024	"New-type satellite carrier rocket"	Malligyong-1-1	Sohae	First stage failed

Source: Tianran Xu, "Surpass the Cutting Edge: Reflections on North Korea's Failed May 27 Satellite Launch," 38 NORTH, June 7, 2024, https://www.38north.org/2024/06/surpass-the-cutting-edge-reflections-on-north-koreas-failed-may-27-satellite-launch/.

<sup>\*</sup>Some believe that the 2006 launch was likely a ballistic missile test or a suborbital launch.<sup>24</sup>

The DPRK attempted another launch with a new engine in May 2024, but engine problems resulted in launch failure. The new rocket was the first North Korean space-launch vehicle (SLV) powered by cryogenic liquid oxygen (LOX)-kerosene propellants, analysts said. LOX-kerosene is the most popular combination for SLVs such as the Russian Soyuz and the U.S. SpaceX Falcon-9.25 According to a South Korean official, prior to the May 2024 launch, many Russian technicians had entered North Korea, and Russian technology transfer may have facilitated North Korea's choice of LOX-kerosene engines.<sup>26</sup> Since then, North Korea has not attempted further launches, although modernization of the Sohae Satellite Launching Ground, including the construction of new roads, has steadily continued.27

# **North Korean Space Policy and Organizations**

tarting in the 1980s, the Korean Committee for Space Technology (KCST) was responsible for the DPRK space program. The KCST oversaw research, satellite manufacture and launch, and management of the country's rocket launch sites. The existence of the KCST was not revealed until it was first mentioned in North Korea's state media shortly before the launch of the Kwangmyongsong-2 in 2009.28

In the 1990s, North Korea's space program was carried out in secret under the codename "Moonlight Project," but no specific plans or goals were known.<sup>29</sup> North Korea developed the Taepodong-2 alongside its Taepodong-1, and in the 2000s, developed the Unha rocket.

At the time of the announcement of its first five-year plan for space development (2012), KCST officials had said that they planned to develop an earth observation satellite followed by a geostationary satellite and a SLV larger than the Unha-3 rocket, possibly referring to the Kwangmyongsong satellites and the Chollima rockets, respectively.<sup>30</sup> In 2013, Kim Jong-un announced that the country would develop space science and technology and launch more advanced satellites including communication satellites, under the strategic umbrella of economic construction and building nuclear armed forces.<sup>31</sup> In 2016, North Korea launched its second five-year plan for space development, indicating its intention to launch multiple practical satellites, including geostationary satellites, but it did not conduct any satellite launches until May 2023.32

The international community condemned North Korea's space launches, considering them linked to the country's ballistic missile program. Following the December 2012 launch of the Unha-3 rocket,

the UN Security Council declared the flight a violation of the ban against North Korean ballistic missile tests and imposed a round of international sanctions on the KCST.33

It is unclear if the sanctions were the trigger for Pyongyang to enact its Law on Space Development, adopted in 2013 at the 7th Session of the 12th Supreme People's Assembly. Possibly to boost the legitimacy of the country's space program, the law emphasizes the development of space for peaceful purposes and North Korea's adherence to the principle of Juche, the state ideology of self-reliance. State media reported that the law (1) established NADA, the country's central guidance institution organizing all space development projects, (2) reinforced the principles of notification, security, investigation, and compensation related to satellite launches, and (3) called for international cooperation on space projects, but provided no further information.<sup>34</sup>

A UN panel of experts concluded that NADA would inherit or incorporate functions previously performed by the KCST. NADA's name and logo are similar to NASA's, and South Korean media argued that by modelling NADA's image on the U.S. agency, North Korea was appealing for legitimacy and criticizing perceived double standards.35

The Workers' Party of Korea (WPK) Congress adopted a five-year plan in 2021 to advance defense science and to develop weapon systems, explicitly aiming to secure reconnaissance and information-gathering capabilities based on military reconnaissance satellites, and to promote solid-fuel ICBMs and advance nuclear technology.<sup>36</sup> Kim Jong-un noted that the purpose of developing and operating military reconnaissance satellites is to provide the armed forces of North Korea with real-time information on military actions against it by the United States, South Korea, and Japan.37

North Korea revised its Space Development Law in 2022, amending it to link space development efforts to national defense, clearly establishing its space program as a military endeavor for military purposes.<sup>38</sup> Article 1 of the revised law includes language about "contributing to strengthening the nation's defensive strength," and Article 3 highlights the "self-defensive national defense power" aspect of space development. Article 2 specifically excludes research rockets and ballistic missiles from its definition of "space objects," and Article 4 mandates compliance with international safety standards for launching and operating space vehicles.<sup>39</sup>

In 2023, the country's 14th Supreme People's Assembly reorganized the space agency and renamed it, yet again, to the National Aerospace Technology Agency (NATA).<sup>40</sup> A high-ranking North Korean source claimed that NATA's reorganization was in part intended to facilitate greater technological cooperation with Russia. NATA is thought to be in charge of North Korea's space development, including the development and operation of SLVs and satellites, as well as its aviation development, including military helicopters, drones, and civilian aircraft.41 The Academy of National Defense Science, which is involved in the country's ballistic missile and nuclear weapons programs, is also engaged in the design of launch vehicles and satellite equipment.<sup>42</sup>

North Korea is a signatory to several international space treaties. In March 2009, the DPRK signed two UN space treaties: the Outer Space Treaty of 1967 and the Convention on Registration of Objects Launched into Outer Space of 1974, likely attempts to bolster its argument that its satellite program is peaceful.<sup>43</sup> North Korea also acceded to the agreements on the rescue of astronauts, the return of astronauts and objects launched into space, and the convention on international liability for damage caused by space objects in February 2016.44 Additionally, North Korea has proposed joining the United Nations Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space, but its participation in the forum has been blocked by countries including the United States and its Western allies. 45

# **Sanctions Against North** Korea

he United Nations Security Council (UNSC) imposed sanctions on North Korea in 2006 after Pyongyang's first nuclear test, and has toughened sanctions every time Pyongyang has stepped up its development of nuclear weapons and missiles since then. A series of UNSC resolutions obligate North Korea to (1) not conduct any further launches that use ballistic missile technology, nuclear tests, or any other provocation; (2) immediately suspend all activities related to its ballistic missile program as well as nuclear-related activities; and (3) abandon all nuclear weapons, existing nuclear programs, and any other existing weapons of mass destruction and ballistic missile programs in a complete, verifiable, and irreversible manner.<sup>46</sup>

Although there are differences between ballistic missiles and SLVs in terms of payload and flight configuration, they are structurally similar. Both use powerful rocket engines, high-strength and lightweight airframes, inertial navigation and guidance units, stage- and payload-separation mechanisms, and tracking and telemetry systems.<sup>47</sup> Following the December 2012 launch of the Unha-3 rocket, the UNSC imposed a round of international sanctions on the KCST, declaring the flight a violation of its ban.<sup>48</sup>

Although the technology used in SLVs may have contributed to ICBM development in the early stages, experts argue the usefulness may be limited.<sup>49</sup> Reconnaissance satellites not only provide North Korea with better intelligence on military movements in neighboring countries but also improve the targeting capabilities of ICBMs and help to assess damage in a conflict.<sup>50</sup> For this reason, the international community must continue to block North Korea's access to essential funding and technology for its space and military programs.

Reconnaissance satellites not only provide North Korea with better intelligence on military movements in neighboring countries but also improve the targeting capabilities of ICBMs and help to assess damage in a conflict.

Despite these concerning developments, the UNSC's sanctions regime against North Korea has been weakening since the council's last adopted resolution against Pyongyang in December 2017. In May 2022, Russia and China vetoed a U.S.-drafted UNSC resolution to strengthen sanctions on North Korea following the latter's repeated ballistic missile tests in violation of previous UN resolutions.<sup>51</sup> In March 2024, Russia voted against the renewal of a UN expert panel charged with monitoring the implementation of sanctions against North Korea.<sup>52</sup> The United States, other countries, and international bodies-including U.S. allies Australia, Japan, and South Korea, and the European Union–have imposed separate sanctions that complement and reinforce the UN sanctions, increasing pressure on North Korea.53

# North Korea's Space **Capabilities**

pace capabilities are essential for a modern military and modern warfare. Satellites provide global communications, command and control, navigation, precision targeting, missile defense, and persistent battlespace awareness. Countries are investing heavily in the development of space launch vehicles to carry satellites into orbit, with the aim of improving the reliability, cost, and payload capacity of SLVs. This section compiles and assesses publicly available information on the space capabilities being developed by North Korea across three categories: (1) SLVs, (2) space launch facilities, and (3) satellites.

#### Space Launch Vehicles

Ballistic missiles and SLVs both use powerful rocket engines, high-strength and lightweight airframes, inertial navigation and guidance units, and stage- and payload-separation mechanisms.<sup>54</sup> However, while ballistic missiles fly in a parabolic trajectory and release a warhead that reenters Earth's atmosphere, SLVs reach a certain altitude before taking a flat trajectory and projecting a satellite into orbit. The U.S. ballistic missiles Atlas and Titan, the Russian ballistic missile SS-25, and the Chinese ballistic missile Dongfeng-5 were all repurposed from ballistic missiles into SLVs, and North Korea's SLVs were developed the same way.<sup>55</sup>

In 1981, North Korea is believed to have imported from Egypt the Scud B, a short-range liquid fuel propulsion ballistic missile manufactured in the then-Soviet Union with a firing range of approximately 300 km.<sup>56</sup> In the 1990s, North Korea developed the Taepodong-2 alongside its Taepodong-1, and in the 2000s, it developed the Unha rocket, a variant of the Taepodong-2, both of which are thought to use the liquid-fuel engines derived from the Scud B.57 In December 2012 and February 2016, the country successfully orbited its first and second satellites.

Following the dissolution of the Soviet Union, Russia established diplomatic relations with South Korea in 1990. As a result, Russia agreed to prevent its scientists from working on the North Korean missile program, and in a 1992 incident, a group of 32 Russian missile engineers were intercepted and arrested at Moscow's Sheremetyevo International Airport. However, U.S., Russian, and South Korean intelligence officials later concluded that some of the scientists did eventually succeed in traveling to North Korea to offer blueprints and technical advice for the DPRK missile program.<sup>58</sup> The development of the Taepodong and the Unha may thus have been supported by Russian experts.

North Korea's early satellites were primitive, weighing 100-200 kg. However, in order to launch more advanced satellites, it was necessary to develop larger rockets.<sup>59</sup> In its 2012 five-year space development plan, North Korea indicated its intention to develop just such a rocket. 60 Following two failed launches in May and August 2023, in November of the same year, North Korea successfully launched its first military reconnaissance satellite into orbit on the Chollima-1, which had a larger payload capacity than the earlier Unha rockets. Some experts believe that the Chollima-1 is powered by Paektusan engines, which are derived from the Soviet RD-250 family of engines and are also used in long-range missiles such as the Hwasong-17 ICBM. 61 Based on analyses of the design and other features of the Chollima-1, South Korea concluded that Russia helped North Korea put the 2023 satellite into orbit.62

Despite its successful launch, North Korea did not continue to use the Chollima-1, attempting another launch with a new engine in May 2024.63 The Paektusan engine from the Chollima-1 uses liquid propellant that can be stored at room temperature, whereas the new engine uses a combination of LOX and kerosene fuel.<sup>64</sup> LOX-kerosene is the most popular combination for SLVs, including the Russian Soyuz and the U.S. Falcon-9.65 Experts have offered various reasons for the switch from the successful Chollima-1, such as improvements in efficiency and performance, or an increase in payload capability for heavier satellites. 66 According to one South Korean official, prior to the May 2024 launch, many Russian technicians had entered North Korea, and Russian technology transfer may have facilitated North Korea's choice of LOX-kerosene engines.<sup>67</sup>

Since 2024, North Korea has not attempted further launches, but NATA has focused intensively on deficiencies in orbital deployment and high-resolution observation capabilities. With such support from Russia, North Korea may be able to launch a larger SLV, with payload capability for more advanced satellites, in the coming years.

Table 2: North Korea's Satellite Launch Vehicles

	Taepodong-1	Taepodong-2 (Unha-2, 3)	Chollima-1	"New-type satellite carrier rocket"
Length	25.0-32.0 m	32.0 m	Approx. 29.0 m	UNK
Diameter	1.4 m	2.4 m	Approx. 2.6 m	UNK
Launch Weight	20,700 kg	64,300 kg	UNK	UNK
Payload	750 kg	1,000-1,500 kg	UNK	UNK
Engine	Liquid-fuel engines derived from the Scud	Liquid-fuel engines derived from the Scud	The Paektusan liquid- fuel engine derived from the Soviet RD-250	New engines that use a combination of cryogenic liquid oxygen and kerosene fuel
Range	5,000 km	10,000 km	UNK	UNK

Source: "Missiles of North Korea," CSIS, last updated November 22, 2022, https://missilethreat.csis.org/country/dprk/; Vann H. Van Diepen, "First Flight of North Korea's "Chollima-1" SLV Fails, but More Launches and More New SLVs Are Likely," 38 North, June 7, 2023, https://www.38north.org/2023/06/first-flight-of-north-koreas-chollima-1-slv-fails-but-more-launches-and-more-newslvs-are-likely/; Josh Smith, "New North Korean Space Rocket Features Engine From ICBMs, Analysts Say," Reuters, June 1, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/new-north-korean-space-rocket-features-engine-icbms-analysts-say-2023-06-01; and Young-keun Chang, "The Truth Behind North Korea's New Satellite Launch Vehicles and Delayed Reconnaissance Missions," South And North Development, December 20, 2024, https://sand.or.kr/kr/opinion/plan.php.

#### Space Launch Facilities

North Korea has two launching areas for space capabilities: the Tonghae Satellite Launching Ground and the Sohae Satellite Launching Ground. The Tonghae site is North Korea's oldest ballistic missile and space launch facility and is located on the country's east coast. After North Korea's first attempt to launch a satellite in 1998, this facility hosted two more launch attempts-in July 2006 and April 2009. The Tonghae site has seen routine maintenance in the last decade, but no space launches have been reported at this facility since 2009, and a successful orbital launch has never been achieved at the facility.68

Driven by Tonghae's aging systems and suboptimal location, North Korea began construction of the Sohae Satellite Launching Ground on the country's west coast sometime in the 2000s, and completed work in 2011.<sup>69</sup> North Korea has also used the site to test engines for its ballistic missiles.<sup>70</sup>

In order to use energy efficiently to launch a satellite, rockets are generally launched eastward, the same direction as Earth's rotation; polar orbiting satellites are launched toward the south or north.71 From the Tonghae Satellite Launching Ground, regardless of the direction of the launch, a satellite would fly over China, Russia, or Japan. The three launches from this facility were all eastbound, and two of them overflew Japan. In contrast, if a rocket is launched from the Sohae Satellite Launching Ground southward, it can avoid flying over the Japanese mainland. Furthermore, a northward launch from the Sohae site would enable a possible hit to the U.S. mainland.<sup>72</sup>

The Sohae facility hosted seven launch attempts, three of which survived to orbit.<sup>73</sup> In December 2012 and February 2016, the country successfully placed its first and second satellites into orbit, but signals were never independently observed.74 North Korea began to dismantle the Sohae site in 2018, during the period of U.S.-North Korean rapprochement with the Trump administration, but after the February 2019 Hanoi summit talks ended in a stalemate, it rebuilt the facility.<sup>75</sup> In November 2023, North Korea successfully launched a military reconnaissance satellite following two failed attempts in May and August 2023. An attempt in May 2024 failed due to engine problems.<sup>76</sup> Though there have been no launches since the May 2024 failure, modernization of the Sohae site has continued into 2025.77



Figure 1: North Korea's Space Launch Sites and Launch Directions

Source: Defense of Japan 1998, (Tokyo: Japan Ministry of Defense, 1998), http://www.clearing.mod.go.jp/hakusho\_data/1999/ zuhyo/frame/az116006.htm; Defense of Japan 2009, (Tokyo: Japan Ministry of Defense, 2009), 40; Defense of Japan 2013, (Tokyo: Japan Ministry of Defense, 2013), 20; Defense of Japan 2016, (Tokyo: Japan Ministry of Defense, 2016), 28; and Defense of Japan 2024, (Tokyo: Japan Ministry of Defense, 2024), 118.

#### **Satellites**

In August 1998, North Korea made its first attempt to place a satellite—the Kwangmyongsong-1 into orbit. Although North Korea claimed that the launch was successful and that the satellite transmitted the melodies "Song of General Kim Il Sung" and "Song of General Kim Jong Il" and Morse code for "Juche Korea," the United States concluded that the launch failed.<sup>78</sup> In the

1990s, North Korean missile designers and engineers traveled to China for professional training and possible technology exchanges, and North Korea is believed to have received considerable assistance from the Chinese Academy of Launch Technology in the development of the Kwangmyongsong-1 and the subsequent Kwangmyongsong-2.<sup>79</sup>

In April 2009, North Korea again attempted (unsuccessfully) to launch the Kwangmyongsong-2 satellite. 80 In addition to transmitting the patriotic songs, the Kwangmyongsong-2 was meant to test the relaying of communications between different posts on the ground.81 By using the Unha-2 rocket, larger than the previously used Taepodong-1, the payload capability increased, and the Kwangmyongsong-2 was equipped with a relay communications system, body mounted solar panels, and a two-axis control system.

On December 12, 2012, North Korea successfully launched its first satellite, the Kwangmyongsong-3 Unit 2, into low Earth orbit (LEO), following an earlier failed launch attempt in April 2012. The satellite was to transmit hymns and relay communications, as well as to perform Earth observation. The Earth observation mission included monitoring forest resources and natural disasters and assisting in food-crop planting and forecasting weather, all by using a low-resolution video camera on the satellite. The Kwangmyongsong-3 is more advanced than its predecessors: its three-axis stabilization system enables it to point the camera continuously at the Earth and two fold-out solar panels provide additional electricity for the imaging subsystem.82

On February 7, 2016, North Korea successfully launched its second satellite, the Kwangmyongsong-4, into LEO.83 The country claimed that the measuring apparatuses needed for Earth observation were installed in the satellite, but details are unknown. Since both the Kwangmyongsong-3 and the Kwangmyongsong-4 orbited the Earth, including over the United States, some experts feared the satellites could pose an electromagnetic pulse (EMP) threat if they carried nuclear weapons, but there has been no evidence that they were nuclear-armed.<sup>84</sup> Despite successfully making it into orbit, the Kwangmyongsong-3 Unit 2 reportedly de-orbited on December 17, 2012, five days after launch, and the Kwangmyongsong-4 was reported to have decayed out of orbit as early as February 9, 2016, only three days after its launch.85

It is possible that these imagery collection satellites may have been intended not only for imaging Earth's resources, but also as cover for military reconnaissance missions. 86 The 2021 five-year plan included securing reconnaissance and information-gathering capabilities via military reconnaissance satellites, promoting solid-fuel ICBMs, and advancing nuclear technology.<sup>87</sup> Kim Jong-un noted that the purpose of developing and operating the military reconnaissance satellite is to provide the armed forces of North Korea with real-time information on military actions by the United States, South Korea, and Japan.88

Following two failed launch attempts in 2023, in November of that year, North Korea successfully launched its first military reconnaissance satellite, an imagery collection satellite named Malligyong-1, into a sun-synchronous orbit, a type of LEO frequently used for Earth observation satellites. 89 North Korea's state media reported that the satellite is operated from the Pyongyang General Control Center of NATA and that information obtained through the satellite's operations

would be reported to the Central Military Commission of the WPK. North Korea claimed that the satellite has photographed sensitive military and political sites in the United States (including the White House and the Pentagon), South Korea, and elsewhere, but has thus far not disclosed any images.90

According to a source in North Korea, the satellite was equipped with an electro-optical camera manufactured in Japan. 91 The resolution of the satellite is likely to be limited to a couple of meters, a range useful for identifying military installations and their general activity levels but insufficient for discerning or permitting the detailed identification and measurement of aircraft and missiles. It can be assumed that Pyongyang receives higher-resolution satellite imagery information from commercial and military sources in China and Russia, or possibly through computer hacking, so the current DPRK imagery satellite is unlikely to make a significant contribution to North Korean military capabilities.<sup>92</sup>

The signals from the Malligyong-1 were never independently observed, and it is unclear whether the onboard camera is actually taking images, though the satellite did maneuver in a series of steps to raise its perigee in mid-February 2024, a new development. These maneuvers are the first indication that a North Korean satellite has the ability to do basic station-keeping, revealing that Pyongyang is now able to actively prolong the orbital lifetimes of its satellites by doing periodic orbit raises. 93 In May 2024, North Korea again attempted to launch a military reconnaissance satellite, the Malligyong-1-1, considered an improved version of Malligyong-1, but the launch was unsuccessful.<sup>94</sup> Kim Jong-un said that the country would launch three more military spy satellites in 2024, but, as of publication, no launches have taken place.95

North Korea's satellites have progressed from playing patriotic songs to relaying communications to including an imaging system. However, the Malligyong-1 is still small for a military reconnaissance satellite, estimated to weigh around 300 kg, and the resolution of its imaging system is likely modest at best. Also, optical imagery has issues with cloud cover and imaging in the dark, so North Korea may seek to develop or acquire radar or infrared imaging satellites in the future. 96 Increasing satellite capability requires larger satellites and larger SLVs to put them into orbit. According to a North Korean source, NATA has focused intensively on deficiencies in orbital deployment and high-resolution observation capabilities, and it seeks Russian support in three key areas: (1) high-resolution sensor technology, (2) metals for small satellite production, and (3) improvements to delivery vehicle reliability and stability.<sup>97</sup> With support from Russia, North Korea may be able to improve its payload capability, and launch heavier satellites equipped with high-resolution sensors in the coming years.

NATA has focused intensively on deficiencies in orbital deployment and high-resolution observation capabilities, and it seeks Russian support in three key areas: (1) high-resolution sensor technology, (2) metals for small satellite production, and (3) improvements to delivery vehicle reliability and stability.

Table 3: North Korea's Satellites

	Kwangmyong- song-1	Kwangmyong- song-2	Kwangmyong- song-3	Kwangmyong- song-4	Malligyong-1
Dimensions	Approx. 0.4 m (72-faced tetrahedral)	0.75 x 0.75 x 1.1 m	0.75 x 0.75 x 1.1 m	UNK	1.3 m
Weight	30kg	Approx. 100kg	100 kg	Approx. 200 kg	Approx. 300kg
Sensors	None	Relay communi- cations system	Relay communications system, video camera	Camera	Electro-optical camera
Resolution	None	None	100 m or greater (estimate)	UNK	Maximum 1 m
Power	Probably batteries	Body-mounted solar panels	2 folding solar panels	2 folding solar panels	4 folding solar panels
Stabilization	None	Probably 2-axis control	3-axis control stated	UNK	Probably low- thrust electric thrusters, 3-axis control
SLV	Called Taepodong-1	Unha-2	Unha-3	Unha-3	Chollima-1

Source: Hansen, "North Korea's Satellite Program;" Williams, "KMS 4"; Jeongmin Kim, "Unsuccessful Launch of a North Korean Reconnaissance Satellite," NK News, June 2, 2023, https://vpk.name/en/724967\_unsuccessful-launch-of-a-northkorean-reconnaissance-satellite.html; and Chang, "The Truth Behind North Korea's New Satellite Launch Vehicles and Delayed Reconnaissance Missions."

# North Korea's **Counterspace Capabilities**

he growing use of and reliance on space for national security has led more countries to look at developing counterspace capabilities that can be used to deceive, disrupt, deny, degrade, or destroy space systems. China in 2007 and Russia in 2021 conducted destructive direct-ascent ASAT tests targeting their own satellites. In the Russia-Ukraine war, electric warfare is playing a critical role in both offensive and defensive strategies, including jamming satellite communication and navigation signals.98 This section compiles and assesses publicly available information on the counterspace capabilities being developed by North Korea across four categories: (1) kinetic weapons, (2) non-kinetic weapons, (3) electronic weapons, and (4) cyber operations.

#### **Kinetic Weapons**

Kinetic weapons are those that destroy or damage space systems through physical and material means, such as bombs, bullets, missiles, and other munitions. This includes DA-ASAT weapons with interceptors, and orbital ASAT weapons, which are placed into orbit and attack targets through a variety of means. To date, North Korea has not tested or indicated that it is attempting to develop a DA-ASAT or orbital ASAT capability. However, North Korea has multiple ballistic missile systems, including those in the IRBM and ICBM classes, which could possibly be used as the basis for future DA-ASAT capabilities.99

#### **Non-Kinetic Weapons**

Non-kinetic weapons use radiated energy to destroy, damage, or interfere with space systems. This energy can be directed, such as with laser or microwave energy, or distributed through nuclear detonations or electromagnetic pulse (EMP) events. Some reports highlight the potential for North Korea to place a nuclear weapon on a long-range missile or satellite, giving the country the capability to create a high-altitude EMP (HEMP) effect.<sup>100</sup> In a HEMP attack, the warhead would detonate above the atmosphere with an area of effect that can extend over a radius of hundreds of kilometers, inflicting widespread damage not only to satellites but also to electric grids and electronic systems on the ground.101

In 2004, two retired Russian generals said that the design for Russia's Super-EMP nuclear weapon was accidentally transferred to North Korea by Russian scientists and engineers working on DPRK missile and nuclear weapons programs. Although there has been no recent reported activity to indicate that North Korea is actively pursuing that capability, a HEMP attack does not require an accurate guidance system or a reentry vehicle, and experts believe that a HEMP attack is well within North Korea's current technological capabilities. 102

#### **Electronic Weapons**

Electronic weapons include jamming and spoofing of global navigation satellite system (GNSS) and satellite communication (SATCOM) signals. Jamming uses radio-frequency energy to block signals to or from satellites. North Korea continues to conduct downlink jamming operations across the peninsula. In March 2024, for example, North Korea attempted to jam GPS signals during South Korean military exercises, the first reported use of GPS jamming by the country in eight years.<sup>103</sup> North Korea again jammed GPS signals for several days in late May 2024.<sup>104</sup> Furthermore, a South Korean military reconnaissance drone reportedly crashed in November 2024 due to GPS interference by North Korea, and, in January 2025, South Korea's defense ministry reported that North Korea's GPS jamming had persisted for over three months. 105 North Korea may also be developing uplink jammers that are effective against satellite communications, but to date, there is no public evidence of such development, testing, or use.

Spoofing is a form of electronic attack where an attacker tricks a receiver into believing that fake signals or fake coordinates produced by the attacker are real. North Korea continues to use automated identification system (AIS) spoofing for its ships to disguise its own illicit movements by transmitting a false identity and/or location to law enforcement, port and trade authorities, and other ships.<sup>106</sup> GPS problems, including GPS spoofing in South Korean airspace, were observed in May 2024, and South Korean military authorities identified North Korea as the source of interference.107

#### Cyber Operations

Cyber operations can include any offensive activity in cyberspace that targets space systems, including ground infrastructure, satellite terminals, spaceports, and spacecraft. Cyber operations can not only destroy or permanently disable a targeted system, but can also be used to temporarily disrupt systems or to conduct espionage, including by gaining access to proprietary or sensitive technical information on a targeted network.

In addition to committing financial crimes that provide revenue for the country's missile development programs, North Korea's cyberattacks are also used to gather information on space technologies including missile systems and satellite technology.

While North Korea's cyberattacks have not been specifically targeted at space systems as of publication, they do demonstrate North Korea's continued focus on developing more sophisticated and viable cyber capabilities. For example, a June 2024 cyberattack targeted energy and aerospace companies, and another in May 2024 targeted aerospace and defense companies.<sup>108</sup> In addition to committing financial crimes that provide revenue for the country's missile development programs, North Korea's cyberattacks are also used to gather information on space technologies including missile systems and satellite technology.109

# **Regional Relationships**

ussia, China, Iran, and North Korea are increasing their support for one another. U.S. Space Command is concerned about those four countries' increasing cooperation in space, noting that their growing ties adds a layer of complexity to a space domain that is growing more and more contested.<sup>110</sup> This section compiles and assesses publicly available information on the political, economic, diplomatic, and technological cooperations between North Korea and Russia, China, and Iran.

#### Relations with Russia

Since the mid-1990s, Russia has pursued a strategy of diplomatic "equidistance" between North Korea and South Korea.<sup>11</sup> Moscow agreed to prevent Russian scientists from working on the North Korean missile program, and in 1992, prevented a group of 32 Russian missile engineers from leaving the country. However, Russia's 2022 invasion of and subsequent war in Ukraine has precipitated a renewed relationship between Russia and North Korea, and the ties between the two on space technologies have strengthened.

Since the imposition of sanctions on Russia following this invasion, experts believe that Russia has provided missile technology and components, food and fuel shipments, and spare parts for its Soviet-era military equipment to North Korea. In exchange, Russia has received North Korean-manufactured munitions, which have been used in Ukraine.112

In September 2023, Kim Jong-un traveled to Russia's Far East, where he met with Russian President Vladimir Putin. Before their talks, the two leaders toured assembly and launch facilities at the Vostochny cosmodrome, where Kim was briefed on technical details of Russian space vehicles. 113 Putin told reporters that Russia would help North Korea develop its satellite capabilities.<sup>114</sup> Moreover, according to a South Korean official, prior to the May 2024 launch of a rocket with a new engine, many Russian technicians had entered North Korea.<sup>115</sup>

In June 2024, on his first visit to North Korea in 24 years, Putin signed a mutual defense treaty with Kim Jong-un. According to the treaty, North Korea and Russia will "immediately provide military and other assistance using all available means if either side is in a state of war."116 In October 2024, North Korea sent about 10,000 troops to Russia to train and fight in the Ukraine war. 117 The treaty also states that North Korea and Russia will "develop exchanges and joint research in science and technology including space."118 After Putin's visit to North Korea, the country switched the transmission of state TV broadcasts from a Chinese satellite to a Russian one.<sup>119</sup>

The relationship between North Korea and Russia could be temporary, largely driven by Russia's ongoing conflict in Ukraine, but support from Russia may enable North Korea to launch a larger SLV and more advanced satellites with high-resolution sensors, and may give North Korea greater confidence to conduct aggressive diplomatic or military actions to achieve its objectives in the coming years.

#### Relations with China

China is North Korea's biggest trade partner: In 2022, trade volume between China and North Korea accounted for over 95 percent of North Korea's total trade. 120 Many key components of rocket parts have been manufactured in Western countries and transported to North Korea by Chinese distributers.<sup>121</sup> In July 2024, the U.S. Department of the Treasury sanctioned a network of six individuals and five entities based in China that were involved in the procurement of items supporting DPRK ballistic missile and space programs. 122

China is also a vital political partner for North Korea, and maintains a degree of influence on Pyongyang. The Sino-North Korea Treaty of Friendship, Cooperation, and Mutual Assistance, signed in 1961, is still in effect, and was the only formal defense treaty Pyongyang had with any other country until June 2024, when Vladimir Putin and Kim Jong-un inked the previously mentioned comprehensive agreement.

Military technological cooperation between North Korea and China dates back more than 50 years. In the late 1960s, the country turned to China to facilitate its missile efforts due to the deterioration of North Korea-Soviet relations, and in the 1970s, North Korea and China had a wide-ranging military agreement for the acquisition, development, and production of modern weapon systems, including a liquid-fueled ballistic missile. In the 1980s, China provided assistance to North Korea in areas of engine design and production, metallurgy, and airframe design in the development of the Hwasong-5, the first ballistic missile to reach true production status within North Korea.<sup>123</sup>

In the 1990s, North Korean missile designers and engineers traveled to China for professional training and possible technology exchanges, and North Korea is believed to have received considerable assistance from the Chinese Academy of Launch Technology in the development of the Kwangmyongsong-1 and the subsequent Kwangmyongsong-2 satellites.<sup>124</sup> However, there is no evidence that technical support from China has continued into 2025. 125

#### Relations with Iran

Iran and North Korea have cooperated in the development of missiles and other military technologies over a long period, starting in the 1980s. North Korean-Iranian cooperation began as a transactional relationship, where Iran provided North Korea with cash in return for missile parts and technology.<sup>126</sup> Iran acquired Scud missiles from North Korea during the Iran-Iraq War in the 1980s, and it went on to obtain the North Korean Nodong and Musudan medium-range ballistic missiles (MRBMs) in the 1990s and 2000s, respectively.<sup>127</sup> Iran's Shahab-3 MRBM was developed based on North Korea's Nodong. 128 Experts have noted that Iran's Khorramshahr MRBM also resembles North Korea's Musudan. 129

The transactional relationship has developed into an increasingly effective partnership. In September 2012, Iran and North Korea signed a Civilian Scientific and Technological Cooperation Agreement that included setting up joint laboratories, an exchange program for scientific teams, and technology transfers in the fields of information technology, engineering, biotechnology, renewable energy, and the environment. This agreement served as a conduit for North Korea to obtain Russian long-range missile technology via Iran, analysts said. 130

Additionally, in 2016, the U.S. Treasury Department revealed that Iran's primary liquid-propellant missile entity, the Shahid Hemat Industrial Group (SHIG), was cooperating with North Korea in the development of a new 80-ton rocket booster.<sup>131</sup> SHIG officials had previously attended the launch of the Unha rocket in North Korea in 2012.<sup>132</sup> According to a UN expert report released in February 2021, SHIG's Shahid Haj Ali Movahed Research Center received "support and assistance" from North Korean missile specialists for a SLV.<sup>133</sup>

In April 2024, as the region witnessed mounting tensions amid the Israel-Hamas war, a North Korean delegation led by the cabinet minister for international trade visited Iran. This was the first visit to Iran by a North Korean official since August 2019. This most recent trip raised speculation that, along with economic cooperation, North Korea may be seeking to deepen military ties with Iran amid Russia's war with Ukraine and Iran-Israel tensions, although the Iranian foreign ministry has dismissed such speculation.<sup>134</sup>

## Conclusion

Support from Russia may enable North Korea to launch a larger SLV and more advanced satellites with high-resolution sensors, giving North Korea greater confidence to conduct aggressive diplomatic or military actions to achieve its objectives in the coming years.

o far, the international community has underestimated North Korea's ambitions and has been repeatedly betrayed by its overly optimistic estimates. When North Korea unilaterally declared itself a nuclear power in 2005, many people believed that this was just a tactic to gain support from the international community, as there was no way that a poor, isolated country like North Korea could build nuclear weapons. Since then, however, North Korea has conducted six nuclear tests and is now believed to have achieved miniaturization in its nuclear warhead development. North Korea's satellites have become progressively more advanced, while the reliability and payload capacity of the country's SLVs have steadily improved. North Korea will continue to focus on orbital deployment and high-resolution observation capabilities in order to secure reconnaissance and information-gathering capabilities through military reconnaissance satellites.

Support from Russia may enable North Korea to launch a larger SLV and more advanced satellites with high-resolution sensors, giving North Korea greater confidence to conduct aggressive

diplomatic or military actions to achieve its objectives in the coming years. It is necessary for the international community to not only keep a close eye on the progress of North Korea's space capabilities-such as its payload capacity and sensor performance, and the technology transfers from Russia-but also to properly implement sanctions against the procurement of items from China that support North Korea's space program, and to prevent cyber operations aimed at obtaining funds and technical information for the DPRK space program.

## **About the Author**

**Takaaki Yamamoto** is a visiting fellow with the Aerospace Security Project at the Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS) in Washington, D.C. He has been with the Japan Patent Office, in the Ministry of Economy, Trade and Industry, for over eight years, where he has examined various patent applications in the field of mechanical technology, including aircraft, cosmonautic vehicles, and weapons. He holds a bachelor's degree in mechanical engineering from the University of Tokyo.

## **Endnotes**

- Haruhiko Kataoka, "宇宙産業と宇宙安全保障の連携の動向について," Ministry of Economy, Trade and 1 Industry of Japan, January 14, 2021, https://www.meti.go.jp/shingikai/mono info service/sangyo cyber/ wg seido/wg uchu sangyo/pdf/001 08 00.pdf; and "宇宙技術戦略," Cabinet Office of Japan, March 25, 2025, https://www8.cao.go.jp/space/gijutu/honbun 20250325.pdf.
- 2 Min Chol Kim, "North Korea has legitimate right to satellite launches," NK News, April 5, 2016, https:// www.nknews.org/2016/04/north-korea-has-legitimate-right-to-satellite-launches/.
- 3 "Kim Jong-il Orders Development of Satellite in 1987: Defector," The Korea Herald, October 18, 2015, https://www.koreaherald.com/article/682977.
- "Report on Plenary Meeting of WPK Central Committee," KCNA Watch, March 31, 2013, https://kc-4 nawatch.org/newstream/1451895560-172035864/report-on-plenary-meeting-of-wpk-central-committee/.
- Ji-young Kim, "조선의 우주계획은 계속 추진된다", 조선신보, April 12, 2012, https://chosonsinbo. 5 com/2012/04/ujyu/; and "DPRK Delegate's Speech at Fourth Committee of 72nd UNGA," KCNA Watch, October 19, 2017, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/281802/dprk-delegates-speech-at-fourth-committeeof-72nd-unga/.
- 6 "Great Programme for Struggle Leading Korean-style Socialist Construction to Fresh Victory on Report Made by Supreme Leader Kim Jong Un at Eighth Congress of WPK," KCNA Watch, January 10, 2021, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1610261416-871234007/great-programme-for-struggle-leading-koreanstyle-socialist-construction-to-fresh-victory-on-report-made-by-supreme-leader-kim-jong-un-at-eighthcongress-of-wpk/.
- 7 "KCNA: Malligyong-1 Spy Satellite to Begin Official Mission Next Week," KBS World, November 22, 2023, https://world.kbs.co.kr/service/news view.htm?lang=e&Seq Code=181948.

- 8 Vann H. Van Diepen, "Modest Beginnings: North Korea Launches Its First Reconnaissance Satellite," 38 North, November 28, 2023, https://www.38north.org/2023/11/modest-beginnings-north-korea-launches-its-first-reconnaissance-satellite/.
- 9 Clayton Swope et al., Space Threat Assessment 2024, CSIS Aerospace Security Project (Washington, DC: CSIS, April 2024), https://aerospace.csis.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/04/240417 Swope SpaceThreat-Assessment\_2024.pdf.
- 10 Joon Ha Park, "North Korean GPS Jamming Blamed for Crash of South Korean Military Drone," NK News, February 7, 2025, https://www.nknews.org/2025/02/north-korean-gps-jamming-blamed-for-crash-ofsouth-korean-military-drone/; and Balaji N, "New North Korean Hackers Attack Aerospace and Defense Companies," Cyber Security News, June 24, 2024, https://cybersecuritynews.com/new-north-koreanhackers-attack-aerospace-and-defense-companies/.
- 11 Michael Barnhart et al., "Assessed Cyber Structure and Alignments of North Korea in 2023," Mandiant (blog), October 10, 2023, https://www.mandiant.com/resources/blog/north-korea-cyber-structure-alignment-2023; and North Korea Cyber Group Conducts Global Espionage Campaign to Advance Regime's Military and Nuclear Programs, (Washington, DC: The National Security Agency, July 25, 2024), https:// media.defense.gov/2024/Jul/25/2003510137/-1/-1/1/Joint-CSA-North-Korea-Cyber-Espionage-Advance-Military-Nuclear-Programs.PDF.
- 12 "U.S.-China Relations," Council on Foreign Relations, https://www.cfr.org/timeline/us-china-relations.
- "U.S.-Soviet Relations, 1981-1991," Office of the Historian, https://history.state.gov/mile-13 stones/1981-1988/u.s.-soviet-relations#:-:text=After%20Bush%20met%20with%20his,to%20allow%20 for%20the%20peaceful.
- Yoshinori Kaseda, "北朝鮮による核兵器開発の要因," コリア研究 2(2011): 67-80. 14
- 15 "Successful launch of first satellite in DPRK," KCNA Watch, November 4,1998, https://kcnawatch. org/newstream/1452000352-774464396/successful-launch-of-first-satellite-in-dprk/; "Kwangmyongsong No. 1 revolves round earth," KCNA Watch, September 8, 1998, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1452000164-287174387/kwangmyongsong-no-1-revolves-round-earth/; and Harvey et al., Emerging Space Powers: The New Space Programs of Asia (Chichester: Praxis Publishing, 2010), 4828.
- 16 Steven Lee Myers, "U.S. Calls North Korean Rocket a Failed Satellite," New York Times, September 15, 1998, https://www.nytimes.com/1998/09/15/world/us-calls-north-korean-rocket-a-failed-satellite.html.
- 17 Tianran Xu, "Surpass the Cutting Edge: Reflections on North Korea's Failed May 27 Satellite Launch," 38 NORTH, June 7, 2024, https://www.38north.org/2024/06/surpass-the-cutting-edge-reflections-on-northkoreas-failed-may-27-satellite-launch/.
- 18 Ibid.
- 19 Martyn Willams, "A North Korean Satellite Launch: What to Watch For," 38 North, March 18, 2022, https://www.38north.org/2022/03/a-north-korean-satellite-launch-what-to-watch-for/.
- 20 "Great Programme for Struggle Leading Korean-style Socialist Construction to Fresh Victoryo Report Made by Supreme Leader Kim Jong Un at Eighth Congress of WPK."
- 21 "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Inspects National Aerospace Development Administration (NADA)," KNCA Watch, April 10, 2022, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1646863593-817016263/respected-comrade-kim-jong-un-inspects-national-aerospace-development-administration-nada/?t=1654701877736.
- 22 Xu, "Surpass the Cutting Edge: Reflections on North Korea's Failed May 27 Satellite Launch;" and Josh Smith, "New North Korean Space Rocket Features Engine From ICBMs, Analysts Say," Reuters, June 1, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/new-north-korean-space-rocket-features-engine-

- icbms-analysts-say-2023-06-01/#:-:text=SEOUL%2C%20June%201%20(Reuters),first%20launch%20attempt%20on%20Wednesday.
- 23 "Report on 9th Enlarged Plenum of 8th WPK Central Committee," KCNA Watch, December 31, 2023, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1704355440-975834197/report-on-9th-enlarged-plenum-of-8th-wpkcentral-committee/.
- 24 Ibid.
- 25 Xu, "Surpass the Cutting Edge: Reflections on North Korea's Failed May 27 Satellite Launch."
- 26 Chae Yun-hwan, "Large Number of Russian Experts Enter N. Korea to Help Spy Satellite Launch Efforts: Source," Yonhap News Agency, May 26, 2024, https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20240526000500315?section=nk/nk; and Xu, "Surpass the Cutting Edge: Reflections on North Korea's Failed May 27 Satellite Launch."
- 27 Peter Makowsky et al., "Sohae Satellite Launching Station: Modernization Efforts Continue Apace," 38 North, September 26, 2024, https://www.38north.org/2024/09/sohae-satellite-launching-station-modernization-efforts-continue-apace/; and Peter Makowsky et al., "Sohae Satellite Launching Station: Expansion of Road and Rail Infrastructure Continues," 38 North, March 21, 2025, https://www.38north. org/2025/03/sohae-satellite-launching-station-expansion-of-road-and-rail-infrastructure-continues/.
- 28 "Preparations for Launch of Experimental Communications Satellite in Full Gear," KCNA Watch, February 24, 2009, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1451886778-794620942/preparations-for-launch-of-experimental-communications-satellite-in-full-gear/.
- Jinil Pyon, "今朝の北朝鮮のミサイル発射で軍事偵察衛星発射の日は近い!," Yahoo! Japan, March 5, 2022, 29 https://news.yahoo.co.jp/expert/articles/43ded693f34a4012a039d4ab0b72f1365176d2f9.
- Kim, "조선의 우주계획은 계속 추진된다." 30
- 31 "Report on Plenary Meeting of WPK Central Committee," KCNA Watch, March 31, 2013, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1451895560-172035864/report-on-plenary-meeting-of-wpk-central-committee/.
- 32 "DPRK Delegate's Speech at Fourth Committee of 72nd UNGA."
- 33 Martyn Willams et al., "North Korea's Space Agency at Ten," 38 North, April 21, 2023, https://www.38north.org/2023/04/north-koreas-space-agency-at-ten/.
- 34 "National Aerospace Development Administration of DPRK," KCNA Watch, March 31, 2014, https:// kcnawatch.org/newstream/1451896547-322797882/national-aerospace-development-administration-of-dprk/.
- 35 Andrea Berger, "What's in a Name-and a Logo? The Problem with North Korea's New Space Agency," NK News, April 4, 2014, https://www.nknews.org/2014/04/whats-in-a-name-and-a-logo-the-problem-withnorth-koreas-new-space-agency/.
- 36 "Great Programme for Struggle Leading Korean-style Socialist Construction to Fresh Victory on Report Made by Supreme Leader Kim Jong Un at Eighth Congress of WPK."
- 37 "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Inspects National Aerospace Development Administration (NADA)."
- 38 Martyn Williams, "North Korea Revised its Space Law to Permit Military Use," 38 North, June 2, 2025, https://www.38north.org/2025/06/north-korea-revised-its-space-law-to-permit-military-use/#:~:text=Arti-https://www.38north.org/2025/06/north-korea-revised-its-space-law-to-permit-military-use/#:~:text=Arti-https://www.38north.org/2025/06/north-korea-revised-its-space-law-to-permit-military-use/#:~:text=Arti-https://www.38north.org/2025/06/north-korea-revised-its-space-law-to-permit-military-use/#:~:text=Arti-https://www.38north.org/2025/06/north-korea-revised-its-space-law-to-permit-military-use/#:~:text=Arti-https://www.38north.org/2025/06/north-korea-revised-its-space-law-to-permit-military-use/#:~:text=Arti-https://www.38north.org/2025/06/north-korea-revised-its-space-law-to-permit-military-use/#:~:text=Arti-https://www.38north.org/2025/06/north-korea-revised-its-space-law-to-permit-military-use/#:~:text=Arti-https://www.38north.org/2025/06/north-korea-revised-its-space-law-to-permit-military-use/#:~:text=Arti-https://www.38north cle % 201% 2C% 202013% 3A & text = The % 20 Space % 20 Development % 20 Law% 20 of, and % 20 order % 20 in % 20 Colombia (1998) and % 20 order % 20space%20development...

- 39 Mun Dong Hui, "N. Korea's Space Law Links Civilian Program with Defense Strategy," Daily NK, January 14, 2025, https://www.dailynk.com/english/n-koreas-space-law-links-civilian-program-with-defense-strategy/.
- 40 "9th Session of 14th SPA of DPRK Held," KCNA Watch, September 28, 2023, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1696034769-142094599/9th-session-of-14th-spa-of-dprk-held/.
- 41 Seulkee Jang, "N. Korea Completes Reorganization of National Aerospace Technology Administration," Daily NK, October 20, 2023, https://www.dailynk.com/english/north-korea-completes-reorganization-national-aerospace-technology-administration/.
- 42 Jeong Tae Joo, "Kim Jong Un Approves New Satellite Development Plan with Russian Cooperation," Daily NK, January 31, 2025, https://www.dailynk.com/english/kim-jong-un-approves-new-satellite-development-plan-russian-cooperation/.
- 43 "DPRK's Accession to International Space Treaty and Convention," KCNA Watch, March 12, 2009, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1451888128-747969205/kcna-report-on-dprks-accession-to-international-space-treaty-and-convention/.
- Willams et al., "North Korea's Space Agency at Ten." 44
- 45 Colin Zwirko, "North Korea Promises 'Transparency' on Plans to Develop Sensitive Space Program," NK News, October 19, 2020, https://www.nknews.org/2020/10/north-korea-promises-transparency-on-plans-to-develop-sensitive-space-program/?popup=signin&login=recaptcha.
- "安保理決議に基づく対北朝鮮制裁," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, September 5, 2024, https:// 46 www.mofa.go.jp/mofaj/gaiko/unsc/page3\_003268.html.
- 47 Michael Elleman, "Why Iran's Satellite Launch Does Not Amount to an ICBM Test," The International Institute for Strategic Studies, January 17, 2019, https://www.iiss.org/online-analysis/online-analysis/2019/01/iran-satellite-launch/.
- 48 Willams et al., "North Korea's Space Agency at Ten."
- 49 Alexander Starun, "North Korean Space Program Legitimization Efforts," Security Outlines, August 17, 2017, https://www.securityoutlines.cz/north-korean-space-program-legitimization-efforts/.
- 50 Chad O'Carroll, "How North Korea's Successful Satellite Launch Could Raise Tensions in Near Term," NK News, November 22, 2023, https://www.nknews.org/pro/how-north-koreas-successful-satellite-launchcould-raise-tensions-in-near-term/.
- 51 Samantha Beech, "China and Russia Veto New UN Sanctions on North Korea for First Time Since 2006," CNN, May 27, 2022, https://www.cnn.com/2022/05/26/asia/us-north-korea-united-nations-intl-hnk/index. html.
- 52 "Russia Criticised for Using Veto to End UN Monitoring of North Korea Sanctions," The Guardian, March 28, 2024, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2024/mar/28/russia-blocks-renewal-of-un-monitors-ofnorth-korea-sanctions.
- 53 Ji Da-gyum, "S. Korea, US, Japan, Australia Jointly Announce Sanctions on NK," Korea Herald, December 1, 2023, https://m.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20231201000491; and "Timeline-EU Sanctions Against North Korea," Council of the European Union, May 31, 2024, https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/sanctions-against-north-korea/timeline-eu-sanctions-against-north-korea/.
- 54 Elleman, "Why Iran's Satellite Launch Does Not Amount to an ICBM Test."
- 55 Defense of Japan 2009, (Tokyo: Japan Ministry of Defense, 2009), 42.
- 56 Defense of Japan 2017, (Tokyo: Japan Ministry of Defense, 2017), 74.

- "Missiles of North Korea," CSIS, last updated November 22, 2022, https://missilethreat.csis.org/country/ 57
- 58 Simon Shuster, "How North Korea Built a Nuclear Arsenal on the Ashes of the Soviet Union," TIME, February 1, 2018, https://time.com/5128398/the-missile-factory/; and Joby Warrick, "Documents Shed Light on North Korea's Startling Gains in Sea-Based Missile Technology," Washington Post, December 27, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/documents-shed-light-on-north-koreasstartling-gains-in-sea-based-missile-technology/2017/12/27/dd82878a-e749-11e7-ab50-621fe0588340 story. html.
- 59 Nick Hansen, "North Korea's Satellite Program," 38 North, September 12, 2012, https://www.38north. org/2012/09/nhansen091212/; and David R. Williams, "KMS 4," National Aeronautics and Space Administration, October 28, 2022, https://nssdc.gsfc.nasa.gov/nmc/spacecraft/display.action?id=2016-009A.
- Ji-young Kim, "조선의 우주계획은 계속 추진된다." 60
- 61 Smith, "New North Korean Space Rocket Features Engine from ICBMs, Analysts Say."
- Hyung-Jin Kim, "South Korea Says Russian Support Likely Enabled North Korea to Successfully Launch 62 a Spy Satellite, "AP News, November 23, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/north-korea-spy-satellite-russia-assistance-6461d7216fa5bd3fa0945efeb06530c6.
- 63 Xu, "Surpass the Cutting Edge: Reflections on North Korea's Failed May 27 Satellite Launch."
- Young-keun Chang, "The Truth Behind North Korea's New Satellite Launch Vehicles and Delayed Reconnais-64 sance Missions," South And North Development, December 20, 2024, https://sand.or.kr/kr/opinion/plan.php.
- 65 Xu, "Surpass the Cutting Edge: Reflections on North Korea's Failed May 27 Satellite Launch."
- 66 Chang, "The Truth Behind North Korea's New Satellite Launch Vehicles and Delayed Reconnaissance Missions."
- Chae, "Large Number of Russian Experts Enter N. Korea to Help Spy Satellite Launch Efforts: Source" 67 and Xu, "Surpass the Cutting Edge: Reflections on North Korea's Failed May 27 Satellite Launch."
- 68 Tianran Xu, "New Construction at the Tonghae Satellite Launching Ground," Open Nuclear Network, July 14, 2021, https://opennuclear.org/open-nuclear-network/publication/new-construction-tonghae-satellite-launching-ground.
- 69 Jeremy Laurence, "North Korea Completes Second Missile Site," Reuters, February 17, 2011, https://www. reuters.com/article/us-korea-north-missile-idUSTRE71G0CX20110217/.
- 70 "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Guides Ground Jet Test of Solid-fuel Engine for New-type Intermediate-range Hypersonic Missile," KCNA Watch, March 20, 2024, https://kcnawatch.xyz/newstream/1710981097-751126769/respected-comrade-kim-jong-un-guides-ground-jet-test-of-solid-fuel-engine-for-new-type-intermediate-range-hypersonic-missile/.
- 71 "Which Direction Do We Launch A Satellite?," Japan Aerospace Exploration Agency, https://www.satnavi.jaxa.jp/en/satellite-knowledge/trivia/launch-direction/index.html#:-:text=To%20get%20much%20 energy%2C%20we,can%20transport%20the%20satellite%20further.
- 72 Hideya Kurata, 金正恩政権と軍事停戦体制 - 「閏日合意」と対南関係の展開 (Tokyo: The Japan Institute of International affairs, 2013), https://www2.jiia.or.jp/pdf/resarch/H24 N Korea/O2 kurata.pdf.
- Xu, "Surpass the Cutting Edge: Reflections on North Korea's Failed May 27 Satellite Launch." 73
- 74 Willams, "A North Korean Satellite Launch: What to Watch for."

- Joseph S. Bermudez Jr. et al., "After Hanoi Summit: Rebuilding of Sohae Launch Facility," Beyond Paral-75 lel, March 5, 2019, https://beyondparallel.csis.org/hanoi-summit-rebuilding-sohae-launch-facility/.
- 76 Xu, "Surpass the Cutting Edge: Reflections on North Korea's Failed May 27 Satellite Launch."
- 77 Makowsky et al., "Sohae Satellite Launching Station: Modernization Efforts Continue Apace;" and Peter Makowsky et al., "Sohae Satellite Launching Station: Expansion of Road and Rail Infrastructure Continues."
- 78 "Successful launch of first satellite in DPRK;" and "Kwangmyongsong No. 1 revolves round earth
- 79 Joseph S. Bermudez Jr., A History of Ballistic Missile Development in the DPRK (Monterey: James Martin Center for Nonproliferation Studies, 1999), https://www.nonproliferation.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/op2.pdf.
- 80 "KCNA on DPRK's Successful Launch of Satellite Kwangmyongsong-2," KCNA Watch, April 5, 2009, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1451888204-317297889/kcna-on-dprks-successful-launch-of-satellite-kwangmyongsong-2/.
- 81 Hansen, "North Korea's Satellite Program."
- 82 Ibid.
- 83 "DPRK National Aerospace Development Administration Releases Report on Satellite Launch," KCNA watch, February 8, 2016, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1530458270-558029443/dprk-national-aerospace-development-administration-releases-report-on-satellite-launch/.
- 84 Peter Vincent Pry, North Korea: EMP Threat; North Korea's Capabilities for Electromagnetic Pulse (EMP) Attack (Washington, DC: EMP Task Force on National and Homeland Security, 2021), https://apps.dtic. mil/sti/trecms/pdf/AD1135779.pdf; and Willams, "A North Korean Satellite Launch: What to Watch For."
- 85 David Todd, "Kwangmyongsong 3-2 Is in Orbit But Is "Tumbling" and Not Transmitting," Seradata, December 17, 2012, https://www.seradata.com/kwangmyongsong\_3-2\_is\_in\_orbit/; and Nash Jenkins, "North Korea's Satellite Is Tumbling in Orbit," TIME, February 9, 2016, https://time.com/4213428/ north-korea-satellite-tumbling/.
- 86 Hansen, "North Korea's Satellite Program."
- 87 "Great Programme for Struggle Leading Korean-style Socialist Construction to Fresh Victory on Report Made by Supreme Leader Kim Jong Un at Eighth Congress of WPK."
- 88 "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Inspects National Aerospace Development Administration (NADA)."
- 89 Xu, "Surpass the Cutting Edge: Reflections on North Korea's Failed May 27 Satellite Launch."
- 90 "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Visits Pyongyang General Control Center of NATA to Learn About Operational Preparation of Reconnaissance Satellite," KCNA Watch, November 25, 2023, https://kcnawatch. org/newstream/1701044234-469069507/respected-comrade-kim-jong-un-visits-pyongyang-general-control-center-of-nata-to-learn-about-operational-preparation-of-reconnaissance-satellite/; "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Receives Report on Operational Preparation of Reconnaissance Satellite from NATA Pyongyang General Control Center," KCNA Watch, November 28, 2023, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1701184640-236116912/respected-comrade-kim-jong-un-receives-report-on-operational-preparation-of-reconnaissance-satellite-from-nata-pyongyang-general-control-center/; and "NATA Pyongyang General Control Center Reports on Satellite Photos Taken on Nov. 29 to Party Central Committee," KCNA Watch, November 30, 2023, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1701388984-730156347/nata-pyongyang-general-control-center-reports-on-satellite-photos-taken-on-nov-29-to-party-central-committee/.

- 91 Seulkee Jang, "N. Korea's Latest Spy Satellite Equipped with Japanese Camera-Again," Daily NK, December 15, 2023, https://www.dailynk.com/english/n-koreas-latest-spy-satellite-equipped-japanese-cameraagain/.
- 92 Diepen, "Modest Beginnings: North Korea Launches Its First Reconnaissance Satellite."
- 93 Marco Langbroek, "A North Korean Satellite Starts Showing Signs of Life," The Space Review, March 4, 2024, https://www.thespacereview.com/article/4753/1.
- 94 "KCNA Report on Accident in Launch of Military Reconnaissance Satellite," KCNA Watch, May 27, 2024, https://kcnawatch.org/newstream/1716857207-698746446/kcna-report-on-accident-in-launch-of-military-reconnaissance-satellite/.
- 95 "Report on 9th Enlarged Plenum of 8th WPK Central Committee."
- 96 Diepen, "Modest Beginnings: North Korea Launches Its First Reconnaissance Satellite."
- 97 Jeong, "Kim Jong Un Approves New Satellite Development Plan with Russian Cooperation."
- 98 Jess Daly, "How Ukraine Defends Against Russia's Invisible Onslaught of Electronic Warfare," UNITED24 Media, March 20, 2025, https://united24media.com/war-in-ukraine/how-ukraine-defends-against-russias-invisible-onslaught-of-electronic-warfare-6868.
- Global Counterspace Capabilities Report 2025, (Washington, DC: Secure World Foundation, June 2025), 99 https://drive.google.com/file/d/1FA8aLXiQeAEK1Z8mTpHFls c27Ne5Oqa/view.
- 100 Pry, North Korea: EMP Threat; North Korea's Capabilities for Electromagnetic Pulse (EMP) Attack
- 101 Ibid.
- 102 Ibid.
- 103 Jeongmin Kim and Joon Ha Park, "North Korea Tried to Jam US-ROK Navigation System During Drills, Seoul Says," NK News, March 8, 2024, https://www.nknews.org/2024/03/north-korea-tried-to-jam-us-roknavigation-system-during-drills-seoul-says/.
- 104 Ifang Bremer, "UN Aviation Authority Condemns North Korea GPS Jamming Near Incheon Airport," NK News, June 25, 2024, https://www.nknews.org/2024/06/un-aviation-authority-condemns-north-koreagps-jamming-near-incheon-airport/?t=1726767143.
- 105 Park, "North Korean GPS jamming blamed for crash of South Korean military drone."
- 106 Justin Hastings, "Disguised Ships and Front Companies: How North Korea Has Evaded Sanctions to Grow a Global Weapons Industry," The Conversation, August 4, 2024, https://theconversation.com/disguisedships-and-front-companies-how-north-korea-has-evaded-sanctions-to-grow-a-global-weapons-industry-232716.
- 107 Lisa Barrington, "North Korea Balloons, GPS Interference Raise Safety Risks for Airlines," Reuters, July 10, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/north-korea-balloons-gps-interference-raise-safetyrisks-airlines-2024-07-10/.
- 108 Marco Galli et al., "An Offer You Can Refuse: UNC2970 Backdoor Deployment Using Trojanized PDF Reader," Google Cloud Blog, September 17, 2024, https://cloud.google.com/blog/topics/threat-intelligence/unc2970-backdoor-trojanized-pdf-reader?hl=en; and Balaji N, "New North Korean Hackers Attack Aerospace and Defense Companies."
- Michael Barnhart et al., "Assessed Cyber Structure and Alignments of North Korea in 2023;" and "North Korea Cyber Group Conducts Global Espionage Campaign to Advance Regime's Military and Nuclear Programs."

- 110 Greg Hadley, "SPACECOM Alarmed as China, Russia, Iran, and N. Korea Forge Closer Ties in Space," Air & Space Forces Magazine, June 24, 2024, https://www.airandspaceforces.com/space-command-boss-russia-china-north-korea-iran/.
- 111 Rinna, "Historic Parallel: Why Russia Is Likely to Abandon Its Korean Equidistance Strategy."
- 112 Swope et al., Space Threat Assessment 2024.
- 113 Justin McCurry, "The Vladimir Putin-Kim Jong-un Summit: Five Things We Learned," The Guardian, September 15, 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/sep/15/vladimir-putin-kim-jong-un-summit-russia-north-korea-meeting-five-things.
- 114 "Putin Meets Kim, Says Russia Will Help North Korea Build Satellites," Reuters, September 13, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/putin-says-russia-help-north-korea-build-satellites-2023-09-13/.
- 115 Chae, "Large Number of Russian Experts Enter N. Korea to Help Spy Satellite Launch Efforts: Source."
- 116 Shin, "Key Points of North Korea, Russia Landmark Strategic Partnership Treaty."
- 117 "Russia to Deploy 10,000 North Korean Troops Against Ukraine Within 'Weeks', Pentagon Says," The Guardian, October 28, 2024, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2024/oct/29/russia-north-koreantroops-ukraine-war.
- 118 Hyonhee Shin, "Key points of North Korea, Russia Landmark Strategic Partnership Treaty," Reuters, June 20, 2024, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/key-points-north-korea-russia-landmark-strategic-partnership-treaty-2024-06-20/.
- 119 Eun Seol, "N. Korean Lecture Materials Promote Shift to Russian Satellite for Broadcasts," Daily NK, July 17, 2024, https://www.dailynk.com/english/north-korean-lecture-materials-promote-shift-russian-satellite-broadcasts/.
- 120 Stephan Haggard et al., "China-DPRK Trade: What Do We Know?," The National Committee on North Korea, July 2024, https://ncnk.org/index.php/node/2481.
- 121 Joby Warrick, "Kim Jong Un's Rocket Gets a Crucial Boost. From China," Washington Post, April 13, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/kim-jong-uns-rockets-are-getting-an-important-boost--from-china/2017/04/12/4893b0be-1a43-11e7-bcc2-7d1a0973e7b2 story.html.
- U.S. Department of the Treasury, "Treasury Targets PRC-based Procurement Network Supporting DPRK 122 Ballistic Missile and Space Programs," press release, July 24, 2024, https://home.treasury.gov/news/ press-releases/jy2482.
- 123 Bermudez Jr., A History of Ballistic Missile Development in the DPRK (Monterey: James Martin Center for Nonproliferation Studies, 1999).
- 124 Ibid.
- Mak Cor Sin, "North Korea and Russia's growing military cooperation is unsettling," Think China, December 4, 2023, https://www.thinkchina.sg/politics/big-read-north-korea-and-russias-growing-military-cooperation-unsettling.
- 126 John S. Park, "The Iran Secret: Explaining North Korea's Rocket Success," The Diplomat, October 2013, https://thediplomat.com/2013/10/the-iran-secret-explaining-north-koreas-rocket-success/.
- 127 Mark Fitzpatrick, "North Korea-Iran Missile Cooperation Is Reason for Ambitious Diplomacy," International Institute for Strategic Studies, February 15, 2021, https://www.iiss.org/online-analysis/survival-online/2021/02/north-korea-iran-missile-cooperation/.

- 128 2019 Iran Military Power (Washington, DC: Defense Intelligence Agency, 2019), 45, https://www.dia.mil/ Portals/110/Images/News/Military Powers Publications/Iran Military Power LR.pdf.
- 129 Samuel Ramani, "North Korea-Iran Relations Post-JCPOA," 38 North, November 9, 2023, https://www.38north.org/2023/11/north-korea-iran-relations-post-jcpoa/.
- 130 Samuel Ramani, "The North Korea-Iran Relationship: An Anti-American Alliance or Transactional Partnership?," 38 North, November 24, 2021, https://www.38north.org/2021/11/the-north-korea-iran-relationship-an-anti-american-alliance-or-transactional-partnership/; and Park, "The Iran Secret: Explaining North Korea's Rocket Success."
- 131 U.S. Department of the Treasury, "Treasury Sanctions Those Involved in Ballistic Missile Procurement for Iran," press release, January 17, 2016, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jl0322.
- 132 Donald Kirk, "Why Iranian engineers attended North Korea's failed rocket launch," Christian Science Monitor, April 18, 2012, https://www.csmonitor.com/World/Asia-Pacific/2012/0418/Why-Iranian-engineers-attended-North-Korea-s-failed-rocket-launch.
- 133 David Wainer, "Iran and North Korea Resumed Cooperation on Missiles, UN Says," Bloomberg, February 28, 2021, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-02-08/iran-and-north-korea-resumed-cooperation-on-missiles-un-says?embedded-checkout=true.
- Minji Lee, "N. Korean Economic Delegation Returns from Iran Amid Suspected Military Ties," Yonhap 134 News Agency, May 3, 2024, https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20240503002000315.

#### **COVER PHOTO** KIM WON-JIN/AFP VIA GETTY IMAGES



1616 Rhode Island Avenue NW Washington, DC 20036 202 887 0200 | www.csis.org